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Consortium (EHC) from 2013-2018 inclusive and I still continue to work with 
this organisation but in other roles. 

Section 2: Responses to Criticisms 

4. I received a copy of the First Witness Statement of Richard Kellett-Clarke 
(signed on 20 April 2019) on 10 March 2022. This relates to the medical care 
of his late brother, Roger Clarke. I have specifically been asked to comment on 
allegations in para. 11 of this Statement. Mr Kellett-Clarke states in para. 3 that 
he drafted his Statement "without the benefit of access to my brother's medical 
records." 

5. The Oxford University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust has not responded to 
repeated requests from my legal advisers for access to the main set of hospital 
notes relating to Mr Roger Clarke in order to respond to Mr Kellett-Clarke's 
Statement. I have been able to review the separate clinical notes relating to 
Roger Clarke held by the Oxford Haemophilia & Thrombosis Centre. 

6. Mr Kellett-Clarke says in para. 10 of his Statement that his brother "first tested 
HCV antibody positive in 1991 but he was not told about it or offered any 
support or treatment." He goes on to say in paragraph 11: "Roger was informed 
of the diagnosis by Dr Giangrande in September 1996 but, even then, he was 
not offered any treatment nor was the implications of having the infection 
explained properly to him. No adequate information was provided and no action 
taken until the cancer discovery in 2000. Information about risk should have 
been given to him and action taken as far back as 1988. His progress should 
have been monitored and various treatment options discussed with him." 

7. The narrative set out by Mr Kellett-Clarke is incorrect. Roger Clarke was 
referred to a liver specialist in 1988, three years before I started work at the 
Oxford Haemophilia Centre, and he was followed up by a hepatologist on a 
regular basis over the subsequent years. 

8. Exhibit WITN1323002 provided by Mr Kellett-Clarke is a medicolegal report 
drawn up by Dr John O'Grady, consultant hepatologist at King's College 
Hospital in London, and dated 9 April 2003. In this report, Dr O'Grady notes that 
abnormal liver function tests were first identified in June 1988. 

9. Dr Joan Trowell was the consultant liver specialist who looked after our 
patients with haemophilia in Oxford from the mid-1 970s until 2000 when Dr 
Jane Collier took over this role. Exhibit WITN3311016 contains a selection of 
clinic letters written by Dr Trowell about Mr Clarke for each year in the period 
1990-1996 inclusive. Dr Trowell's letter to Dr C. Thompson dated 31 December 
1993 also makes clear that Mr Clarke was indeed initially referred to her in 1988 
when abnormal liver first tests were first noted. 

10. Dr O'Grady notes that Mr Clarke had an ultrasound of the abdomen in 
September 1992 and endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography 
(ERCP) to remove a stone in the common bile duct. Mr Clarke underwent liver 
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I believe that the facts stated in this witness statement are true. 
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